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Metropolitan King County Council
Committee of the Whole



STAFF REPORT

	Agenda Item:
	5
	Name:
	Tillery Williams & Andrew Kim 

	Proposed No.:
	2020-B0048
	Date:
	June 16, 2020



SUBJECT

A briefing on Proposed Ordinance 2020-0211, which would make an emergency supplemental appropriation to support activities and necessary expenditures to prevent, prepare for and respond to the COVID-19 public health emergency. This briefing is to provide information to Councilmembers in advance of anticipated action at the June 23rd Council meeting. 

SUMMARY

The first emergency supplemental appropriation ordinance[footnoteRef:1], adopted on March 10th, appropriated a total of $27.4 million to support activities and necessary expenditures to prevent, prepare for and respond to the COVID-19 public health emergency. Subsequently, On May 12th, Council adopted Ordinance 19103 (April COVID-19 Emergency Omnibus) which appropriated a total of $62.9 million. Proposed Ordinance 2020-0211 (June COVID-19 Emergency Omnibus) would be the third emergency supplemental appropriation ordinance, and it would make a total supplemental appropriation of $70.4 million, of which $19.4 million would be made to General fund agencies, $46.5 million to non-General fund agencies, and $4.5 million to the capital improvement program. [1:  Ordinance 19066.] 


Executive staff indicate that most of the appropriation included in the proposed ordinance would be funded by state monies and federal monies that are currently, or will be, available to the county from the Coronavirus Aid, Relief, and Economic Security (CARES) Act including Federal Emergency Management Agency (FEMA)’s disaster relief funding, and the Treasury Department's Coronavirus Relief Fund (Section 5001).

ANALYSIS

Monthly COVID-19 Emergency Omnibus. Proposed Ordinance 2020-0211 (June COVID-19 Emergency Omnibus) would be the third emergency supplemental appropriation ordinance to support activities and necessary expenditures to prevent, prepare for and respond to the COVID-19 public health emergency. The executive expects to transmit two more COVID-19 emergency omnibus legislations. PSB anticipates transmitting the fourth omnibus on August 13th and the fifth omnibus on October 15th. Table 1 below shows a summary of the supplemental appropriations to-date related to the COVID-19 public health emergency. 

Table 1. Summary of COVID-19 Emergency Supplemental Appropriations

	Month
	
	Ordinance
	
	Operating
	
	Capital
	
	Total

	March (1st) Omnibus
	
	19066
	
	$12.3 million
	
	$15.1 million
	
	$27.4 million

	April (2nd) Omnibus 
	
	19103
	
	$32.0 million 
	
	$30.9 million 
	
	$62.9 million 

	June (3rd) Omnibus
	
	PO 2020-0211
	
	$65.9 million
	
	$4.5 million 
	
	$70.4 million

	
	
	TOTAL
	
	$110.2 million
	
	$50.5 million
	
	$160.7 million




Summary of PO 2020-0211.   Table 2 below provides a summary of the proposed appropriation items included in the proposed ordinance. Additional details for each item are provided in the subsequent subsections following Table 2.

Table 2. Summary of PO 2020-0211 (June COVID-19 Emergency Omnibus)

	Fund
	
	Description
	
	Amount

	Office of Emergency Management 
	
	Upgrades and replacement of mission-critical audio-visual components to support continued COVID-19 response operations.
	
	$1,500,000

	Office of Emergency Management 
	
	Purchase non-medical Personal Protective Equipment (PPE) to provide low- or no-cost PPE across County government, as well as to business, community based organizations, and faith based organizations.
	
	$12,255,000

	[bookmark: _Hlk43065418]Superior Court
	
	Temporary support for remote video conferencing and evidence sharing to facilitate compliance with required COVID-19 public health directives and mitigation measures during in-person hearings and motions in criminal, civil and family law.  This will enable the courts to start working through its lengthy case backlogs due to the required COVID-19-related closures.   
	
	$4,300,000

	Superior Court
	
	Purchase of sanitation supplies including masks, gloves, surface wipes, and sanitizer to be used by staff, jurors, and the public.
	
	$67,000

	Superior Court
	
	Purchase of COVID-19 related workplace accommodation supplies and equipment to facilitate compliance with required COVID-19 public health directives and mitigation measures.  These include Plexiglas screens for high volume courtrooms and customer service areas, accessory equipment for working at home, and portable video carts to provide immediate accommodations for courtroom hearings that need to be done by video.
	
	$12,000

	Judicial Administration
	
	Purchase of sanitation supplies and temporary reconfiguration facility costs to enable compliance with required public health directives and continue operations during the COVID-19 emergency.
	
	$256,000

	General Fund Transfer to DLS 

	
	Supports continuity of government operations for the permitting staff during the COVID-19 public health emergency and recovery. Moneys will be transferred to DLS to fund the retention of permitting staff in March and April due to 50% decrease of fee revenue due to the public health emergency orders.
	
	$1,000,000

	Surface Water Management Local Drainage Services 
	
	Grant program to provide economic support to small businesses, specifically KC farmers and farm businesses, including grants to farmers markets for business interruption, grants to farmers for PPE, grants to farms for technology upgrades to facilitate compliance with social distancing measures, foodbank/food pantry support, and facilitation of senior center partnerships.
	
	$1,380,000

	Community Services Operating 
	
	Contracts with United Way to support Food and Shelter Program to provide food security.    
	
	$1,500,000

	Community Services Operating 
	
	Increases contract with United Way Home Base Program to provide rental assistance and eviction prevention. 
	
	$1,500,000

	Community Services Operating 
	
	Increases contracts for legal services that focuses on COVID-19 related eviction prevention and foreclose defense. 
	
	$1,000,000

	Community Services Operating 
	
	Increases contracts for domestic and sexual violence victim services/support. 
	
	$1,000,000

	Community Services Operating  
	
	Relief program for shelter and housing providers to support current higher cost operations to enable compliance with required COVID public health directives. 
	
	$3,000,000

	Community Services Operating 
	
	Provides support to the Law Enforcement Assisted Diversion program’s COVID-19 response in Burien involving increased case management resources, additional usage of hotels for referrals, and movement to a 24/7 case management model when traditional law enforcement and incarceration are not options.
	
	$900,000

	Public Health 
	
	Includes a two-pronged approach to address food security which provides food security assistance for eligible individuals to purchase food, and strengthens and expands infrastructure for food banks & providers. 
	
	$4,830,000

	Public Health 
	
	Provides hazard pay for PROTEC17 staff working at care sites, similar to hazard pay for Washington State Nurses Association members as approved in the April COVID-19 Omnibus.
	
	$297,000

	Public Health 
	
	Provides funding to community-based organizations to curb the increased violence associated with the COVID-19 crisis and required public health mitigation measures, as part of the Zero Youth Detention Initiative. 
	
	$900,000

	Public Health 
	
	[bookmark: _GoBack]Healthcare for the Homeless Health Resources and Services Administration (HRSA) grant expenditure authority to expand COVID-19 testing and medical services for people experiencing homelessness and purchase medical supplies and protective equipment.
	
	$1,367,000

	Public Health 
	
	Expenditure authority for Ryan White HRSA COVID-19 pass-through funding for preventing, preparing for, and responding to COVID19, as needs evolve for clients of Ryan White federal funding.
	
	$467,000

	Public Health 
	
	Expenditure authority for CDC Foundation Grant that would provide support for contract COVID-19 incident management teams in March and April.
	
	$108,000

	Public Health
	
	Expenditure authority for Gates Foundation Grant that would create a grant-backed communications campaign and addresses community needs that cannot be covered by other funding sources.
	
	$1,000,000

	Public Health 
	
	Support for Public Health’s Health and Medical Area Command (HMAC) operations and COVID-19 response which would expand staffing, contract labor, and supplies, including testing, surveillance, isolation quarantine support services, data analytics and informatics, logistics, planning, emergency operations and contact tracing. 
	
	$17,867,000

	Airport 
	
	Increase in budget authority to support labor, supplies, equipment, and temporary retrofit costs associated with the ongoing COVID-19 response and compliance with preventative public health mitigation measures at the Airport.
	
	$415,000

	FMD Internal Service 
	
	$2 million support for operating costs and security and food service costs at COVID-19 related leased sites, and $900,000 for touchless plumbing fixtures in county owned buildings. 
	
	$2,917,000

	KCIT 
	
	New network sites in support of the County's response to COVID-19 (6 already built and 3 are in the process of getting built). Also includes Temporary Term Limited labor resources, staff overtime, and equipment needed to build the sites.
	
	$1,082,000

	KCIT 
	
	Internet connectivity to support increased demand for high-speed and large volume data during COVID-19.
	
	$2,400,000

	KCIT 
	
	Acquire new tools and subscribe for technologies that enhance public outreach and engagement in support of King County's response to COVID-19 (i.e. Zoom Video Conferencing licenses and support).
	
	$1,135,000

	KCIT 
	
	875 laptops, including the cost of full 4-year cycle laptop leases from Dell and other peripheral equipment, such as monitors, docking stations, keyboards, mice, and cables to support the County’s virtual office environment during the COVID-19 public health emergency.
	
	$1,383,000 

	FMD Capital
Long Term Leases
	
	Leasing costs for two new Isolation/Quarantine, Assessment and Recovery, and Shelter De-Intensification sites, as well as lease extensions at three existing sites. 
	
	$2,487,000

	FMD Capital Building Repair and Replacement
	
	$200,000 of additional funding to the existing Isolation/Quarantine, Assessment and Recovery, and Shelter De-Intensification modular sites across the county, and $1.9 million to fund temporary reconfiguration to enable compliance with required public health mitigation measures for social distancing on floors two and three of the King County Correctional Facility West Wing.
	
	$2,057,000

	
	
	TOTAL
	
	$70,382,00




Office of Emergency Management (OEM)

Emergency A/V Upgrades/Equipment Replacement:
The proposed ordinance would appropriate $1,500,000 to replace certain OEM Emergency Operations Center (EOC) audio-visual (A/V) systems in order to sustain continued operations in support of the ongoing COVID-19 emergency response. The sustained response has added significant depreciation to the originally installed A/V equipment from the early 2000's. According to the fiscal note, not replacing the equipment jeopardizes continuity of the response and the health and well-being of King County First Responders. The EOC has been activated for 10 plus weeks for COVID-19 response operations and will continue for the foreseeable future. This extended activation has resulted in multiple equipment failures, the most recent being the loss of the center projector. To continue an effective response for COVID-19, the fiscal note states that OEM must address some of the critical failures as soon as possible, ideally before the expected second wave of COVID-19 later this year. OEM has identified a vendor and is working to determine its capacity and willingness to complete the required work.

Purchase of non-medical Personal Protective Equipment: 
The proposed ordinance would appropriate $12,255,000 to OEM to leverage the bulk purchasing of personal protective equipment (PPE) needed to kick start a safe reopening across the County. According to the fiscal note, PPE would be distributed across County government, as well as to business, community-based organizations, and faith-based organizations to facilitate compliance with required public health mitigation measures. The fiscal note also states the County has identified three vendors who are willing and able to sell large quantities of disposable non-medical face coverings, cloth face coverings, and hand sanitizer. The County would procure these items at rates that are 50-70 percent less expensive than average wholesale costs and could procure enough cloth face coverings to provide two to all residents and workers in the County, and enough disposable non-medical face coverings and hand sanitizer to help promote a safe reopening. The fiscal note assumes 100 percent reimbursement, most likely through FEMA. It has not been determined whether there will be a cost for distribution of these items. 

According to the Executive, staff are working on establishing distribution partnerships with several stakeholder groups to distribute the items countywide. The County will partner with community organizations, unions, King County cities, the King County Library System, Chambers of Commerce, transit agencies, faith-based organizations, public housing agencies, and Council offices to get the items out to members of the community.

Executive staff stated that the following items have already been purchased for public distribution:

Cloth face coverings
· Quantity purchased: 5 million
· Total amount of purchase: $5,500,000 (includes tax)
· Amount received: 2,500 (total of 600,000 expected by June 15th with daily updates on shipments to be received after) 

Disposable face coverings 
· Quantity purchased: 20 million 
· Total amount of purchase: $6,385,800 (includes tax)
· Amount received: 0 (first shipment of 2,280,000 is expected by June 18th with similar quantities every 3 days after until full order is reached)

Gel-based hand sanitizer (16.9 oz. bottles) 
· Quantity purchased: 77,880
· Total amount of purchase: $350,460 (includes tax)
· Amount received: 77,880

Superior Court 

COVID-19 Court Video Project Phase 1 & 2:
The proposed ordinance would appropriate $4,300,000 to support temporary video conferencing and evidence sharing capability in all Superior Court courtrooms to facilitate compliance with required COVID-19 public health directives and mitigation measures. According to the fiscal note, the appropriation would temporarily fund video conferencing in 51 courtrooms at an estimated cost of $24,500 per courtroom, which includes one 70" monitor, a video conferencing system with one camera, installation and configuration, wires and mics, Zoom licenses, and sales tax. The appropriation would also fund evidence sharing in 62 courtrooms at an estimated cost of $49,200 per courtroom, which includes video displays, Bring Your Own Device connections at the counsel tables for trial courtrooms, an integrated controller to manage them, installation, and tax. The purchase of this equipment would facilitate compliance with required COVID-19 public health directives and mitigation measures by allowing remote hearings and physical distancing in courtrooms. 

COVID-19 Sanitation Supplies:
The proposed ordinance would appropriate $66,548 to purchase sanitation supplies such as gloves, masks, hand sanitizer, and surface wipes to ensure workplace safety for staff and the public. 

COVID-19 Work Accommodation Supplies & Equipment:
The proposed ordinance would appropriate $12,073 to make temporary workplace modifications to facilitate compliance with required COVID-19 public health directives and mitigation measures.  These include the short-term installation of Plexiglas screens in high volume courtrooms and in customer service areas to ensure safety for staff and the public, and to purchase several small equipment items to accommodate working from home and five video carts to accommodate the immediate need for video/remote court hearings to mitigate COVID-19 public health risks.

Judicial Administration

COVID-19 Supplies: 
The proposed ordinance would appropriate $255,847 to purchase safety and cleaning supplies and operating supplies due to modifications to customer facing services, and make modifications to work spaces to comply with required COVID-19 public health directives and mitigation measures. The proposed breakdown for the various categories are as follows:

· $42,847 for safety & cleaning supplies (includes gloves, disinfectant wipes, hand sanitizers, auto sensor hand sanitizer dispensers, stanchions and signs to mark distances and staff parking)

· $1,355 for operating supplies for modified customer service (includes supply of pens and clipboards)

· $14,340 for temporary modifications to customer facing services (includes kiosks for payments, check scanners, desktops and related network)

· $188,000 for temporary modifications to work spaces (includes installation of sneeze guards, guard walls and work area spacing but does not include the courtrooms)
 
General Fund Transfer to Department of Local Services

Funding for COVID-19 Economic Recovery Capacity:
The proposed ordinance would transfer $1,000,000 from the General Fund to the Department of Local Services Permitting Division to support continuity of government operations and to promote economic recovery and mitigating the COVID-19 public health emergency by funding the retention of core permitting staff from March through December 2020. It is intended that this appropriation would be supported by the General Fund’s fund balance and not from the federal CARES Act moneys. According to the Executive, the transfer from the General Fund would enable the Division to retain between 8 and 14 staff through December 2020 that would otherwise need to be laid-off. The exact number of current staff that will need supplemental funding depends on the pace at which permitting activity and fee revenue increases from July through December 2020. The fiscal note states that the pandemic and the efforts to contain it caused a precipitous decline in new applications for building permits and construction activity in March 2020. Permit fee revenue declined by more than 50% from the seasonal norm. Permitting activity has only slowly increased in the following months as the economy has been re-opened. Permitting services are exclusively supported by permitting fees, and at the reduced volume of permitting and revenue, the Division cannot sustain its essential services. The fiscal note also states that as the pandemic subsides, permit processing capacity will be needed to expedite approval of construction projects that generate sales tax revenue and commercial projects that create jobs. Absent bridge funding, permitting capacity will have to be reduced. 

Despite the challenges posed by the pandemic and the measures to contain it, the fiscal note states the Division has thus far maintained continuous operations by rapidly enabling remote access to all its permit processing services and functions: Since January 2020, the Division increased the volume of permit applications that can be submitted electronically from 60% to 100%. All Division staff have successfully pivoted to work from home using the mobile technology and electronic review software that the Division invested in the past three years. 

Executive staff stated that the Permitting Division has already implemented cost controls without compromising operations. Vacant positions remain unfilled, temporary staff have been terminated, and the County's Voluntary Separation Program has been activated to incent retirement for long-tenured employees. In addition to these steps the Division is pursuing an agreement to deploy a team dedicated to permits sought by King County agencies, with the goal of streamlining and accelerating the County’s capital investment process while other types of permit applications are recovering.

According to the Executive, the Division incurred a financial deficit of about $2 million in the first half of 2020 due to the February storms and the Governor’s Stay at Home order beginning in March, and a deficit of $1.5 million in 2019 due to the industry-driven slowdown in permitting activity. These past deficits will be addressed in future budget requests and adjustments.

Surface Water Management Local Drainage Services

Grant Program to Support King County Farmers & Farm Businesses:
The proposed ordinance would appropriate $1,380,000 million to Water and Land Resources Division (WLRD) to implement a grant program for King County’s farm and food sectors to cover COVID-19 related actions that mitigate public health and safety risks. 

According to the fiscal note, the proposed funding would:

1. Provide grants to farmers’ markets for compliance with new Public Health – Seattle & King County permitting requirements to develop and implement COVID-19 operating plans and prepare weekly compliance reports. Based on preliminary outreach, grant awards of $10,000 would allow the farmers’ markets to make progress on these plans.

2. Provide grants to local farm businesses to cover the added cost of procuring the necessary health and safety PPE for farmers and farm workers, and to implement new standards and practices in one-time payments of $1,000.

3. Provide grants to local farm businesses and organizations to support transitioning to ecommerce platforms and the professional support needed to respond to business interruption and required public health mitigation measures for an online sales plan, and to build a technology platform and select online financial payment systems. Grants from $2,500 to $5,000 would support this transition and would likely be administered in coordination with an external partner.

4. Provide support for farm to foodbank/food pantry efforts to provide much needed revenue for local farmers while increasing the amount, variety, quality, and consistency of local produce made available to food-insecure King County residents. 

5. Help meet the increased need for nutritious food by providing grant dollars to community organizations while helping connect them with farmers in order to bring farm-fresh food to senior centers.

6. Fund a half-time grant manager (or similar position) in WLRD to support these programs through 2020. A total of $45,000 for wages and benefits have been included as a placeholder in the fiscal note. 

The program would be run out of the Agriculture, Forestry, & Incentives (AFI) unit of the Rural and Regional Services Section in WLRD which supports the County’s efforts to preserve prime agricultural soils with efforts to protect water resources and ensure the continuing economic vitality of agriculture in the County.[footnoteRef:2]  [2:  https://www.kingcounty.gov/depts/dnrp/wlr/sections-programs/rural-regional-services-section/agriculture-program.aspx.] 


Department of Community and Human Services (DCHS) – Community Services Operating

Food Bank:
The proposed ordinance would appropriate $1,500,000 to fund a contract with the United Way food bank program. According to the Executive, DCHS does not currently have a contract with United Way for food security funding.

Rental Assistance:
The proposed ordinance would appropriate $1,500,000 to increase a contract with the United Way rental assistance and eviction prevention program. Council staff inquired about the current contract(s) amount and DCHS is currently working on a response, therefore staff analysis is ongoing. 

Eviction Relief:
The proposed ordinance would appropriate $1,500,000 to increase a contract for legal services that focuses on COVID related eviction prevention and foreclosure defense. Council staff inquired about which existing contract(s) for legal services would be increased with this appropriation and DCHS is working on a response. Therefore, staff analysis is ongoing. 

Domestic Violence:
The proposed ordinance would appropriate $1,000,000 to increase contracts for domestic violence victim services/support. The Executive intends to divide this funding across 16 funded gender-based violence programs, which supports for both domestic and sexual violence services, who provide services to a diversity of communities across King County.  Many of these programs already receive federal funding and are well versed in managing federal reporting requirements with multiple funding streams which would be beneficial as this appropriation would be supported by the CARES Act.  In addition, executive staff does not recommend focusing this funding on the Veterans and Human Services Levy (VSHSL) funded gender-based violence providers at this time.

Shelter and Housing:
The proposed ordinance would appropriate $3,000,000 to implement a grant program for shelter and housing providers to support higher cost operations in response to the COVID-19 public health emergency and required mitigation measures. Council staff requested more details on the Shelter and Housing Relief Program, including who would be implementing it and the requirements for the grants, and was told that DCHS Housing, Homelessness and Community Development Division will be implementing the program. Executive staff stated that DCHS is working on a response on the requirements for the grants. 

LEAD Program COVID-19 Emergency Response:
The proposed ordinance would appropriate $900,000 to support new costs incurred by the Law Enforcement Assistant Diversion (LEAD) program in direct response to the COVID-19 emergency in the city of Burien. According to the fiscal note, new expenditures include costs to place individuals in hotel rooms to support social distancing, hazard pay premiums for case managers working directly with participants, personal protective equipment purchases, and additional case management costs associated with moving to a 24/7 case management model during the crisis. The appropriation would support expenditures for activities outside the City of Seattle from March 2020 through the end of the year.

Public Health

Joint Food Security Response:
The proposed ordinance would appropriate $4,830,000 to provide food security assistance to eligible residents to purchase food and strengthen and expand the infrastructure of the existing emergency food system. Eligibility for food security assistance would be based upon screening for food insecurity using the validated Hunger Vital Sign questionnaire. Funds would be used for contracts with community organizations and to support one position ($80,000) for six months.

According to the fiscal note, before COVID-19, 11% of King County adults experienced food insecurity, and 26.5% of parents and caregivers with young children said it was hard to afford basics like food. During the 2008 recession, the number of people visiting King County food banks increased by over 72,000 people, a 30% increase compared to 2007. Also, the number of people visiting food banks continued to increase through 2009 and 2010 before starting to trend downward in 2011, indicating that the increased need for food may extend over a prolonged recovery period. 

PROTEC17 Care Site Hazard Pay:
The proposed ordinance would appropriate $297,000 ($247,000 in salaries and $50,000 in PERS and FICA) to Public Health to support Proposed Ordinance 2020-0209, which would adopt a Memorandum of Agreement (MOA) to provide hazard pay for PROTEC17 represented Public Health employees (e.g., Medical Assistants) assigned to conduct COVID-19 culture swabbing and/or COVID-19 antibody blood testing, and Proposed Ordinance 2020-0212, which would adopt a MOA to provide hazard pay for Public Health staff that have been voluntary and involuntary redeployed to fulfill critical needs at newly established COVID-19 Care Sites. This appropriation is consistent with the hazard pay provided to Public Health nurses in the April (2nd) COVID-19 Omnibus and the related adopted MOA[footnoteRef:3]. [3:  Ordinance 19105.] 


COVID-19 Related Violence Reduction:
The proposed ordinance would appropriate $900,000 to develop a violence reduction program to address an increase in violence attributed to COVID-19 in conjunction with the Zero Youth Detention Initiative.  The appropriation would provide grants to community-based organizations.

Healthcare for the Homeless Health Resources and Services Administration (HRSA) grant:
The proposed ordinance would appropriate $1,367,032 in expenditure authority for Healthcare for the Homeless HRSA grant funds to be used to expand COVID-19 testing and medical services for people experiencing homelessness, and purchase medical supplies and protective equipment.

As stated in the fiscal note, this appropriation builds on Public Health's $6.3 million March (1st) COVID-19 supplemental by adding federal grant funding to purchase supplies to be passed through to community partners.

Ryan White HRSA COVID-19 Grant:
The proposed ordinance would appropriate $467,387 in expenditure authority to leverage federal Ryan White HRSA pass-through funding for preventing, preparing for, and responding to COVID-19 as needs evolve for clients covered by this funding. The Ryan White Act is a federal program that addresses unmet health and social service needs of persons living with HIV (PLWH) across the United States and its territories.[footnoteRef:4] [4:  https://www.kingcounty.gov/depts/health/communicable-diseases/hiv-std/patients/ryan-white-care.aspx] 


As stated in the fiscal note, this appropriation builds on Public Health's $6.3 million March COVID-19 supplemental by adding federal grant funding to purchase supplies to be passed through to community partners. 

Centers for Disease Control (CDC)[footnoteRef:5] Foundation Grant: [5:  The CDC Foundation is an independent nonprofit and the sole entity created by Congress to mobilize philanthropic and private-sector resources to support the Centers for Disease Control and Prevention’s critical health protection work.] 

The proposed ordinance would appropriate $108,000 in expenditure authority supported by CDC Foundation grant funding to support COVID-19 contract incident management team staff.

Gates Foundation Grant:
The proposed ordinance would appropriate $1,000,000 in expenditure authority supported by a Gates Foundation grant for a social media communications campaign, and to address community needs that cannot be covered by other funding sources.

Health and Medical Area Command (HMAC) Operations and COVID Response: 
The proposed ordinance would appropriate $17,867,000 to fund 151 term-limited temporary positions (TLTs) and 89 short-term temporary (STTs) staff to support a variety of HMAC functions including contact tracing, planning, logistics, medical surge, testing and surveillance, data analytics, and direct clinical assistance through the end of 2020, according to the fiscal note. The proposed appropriations also includes the estimated cost of the COVID-19 response that is being transitioned from the HMAC structure to reside within the Community Health Services and Prevention Divisions.

Airport

Support for COVID-19 Operations:
The proposed ordinance would appropriate $415,000 in expenditure authority to absorb labor, supplies, equipment, and temporary retrofit costs associated with the ongoing COVID-19 response to facilitate compliance with required public health directives at the Airport property. The fiscal note states the majority of these costs are for operationalizing the shelter space and for changes to the Terminal Building to ensure employee and passenger safety, which includes the hiring of a third-party company to conduct anti-microbial surface-coating fogging. This expenditure is revenue backed from the $18.0M in Federal Aviation Authority (FAA) funding that is part of the CARES Act.

Facilities Management Division (FMD) Internal Service 

FMD Operating:
The proposed ordinance would appropriate $2,917,330 of which $2 million would support county operations at Isolation/Quarantine, Assessment and Recovery, and Shelter De-Intensification leased sites including operations, maintenance and security, and food service costs. The remaining $900,000 would support touchless plumbing fixtures and restroom features in bathrooms in County owned buildings managed by FMD to enable compliance with required public health mitigation measures.

King County Information Technology Services (KCIT) 

New Network Sites in Support of the County's Response to COVID-19:
The proposed ordinance would appropriate $1,082,276 to build networks at nine new sites set up as part of King County's response to COVID-19 (6 already built and 3 are in the process of getting built). The appropriation would cover costs incurred by KCIT in setting up new network sites in conjunction with emergency services extended by Public Health and DCHS, and includes funding for term-limited temporary (TLT) labor resources, staff overtime, and equipment needed to build the sites. As broken down in the fiscal note, $266,114 is budgeted for wages and benefits, $191,164 for supplies, and $624,999 for capital expenditures. 

Internet Connectivity to Support Increased Demand during COVID-19:
The proposed ordinance would appropriate $2,400,000 to enhance the King County internet infrastructure by replacing existing internet border routers to improve connectivity in response to the unprecedented demand for internet and cloud resources during the COVID-19 epidemic. According to the fiscal note, new 40/100GB internet border routers will enable KCIT to provide high-speed and large volume data access for the King County enterprise, as well as to support King County schools, cities, and quasi-government entities to support remote learning, services, and access to information during this public health emergency. Because of the unprecedented demand for internet and cloud resources during the COVID-19 outbreak, the overall ISP usage has more than doubled with requests for additional capacity on hold. The fiscal note also states that King County’s demand for internet connectivity will continue to increase, as well as requests from schools and cities for higher bandwidth needed to support remote learning, access to the State of Washington, and provide services to citizens and employees. Executive staff states that this request is aligned with the King County’s Strategic Information Technology Plan which aims to support King County residents and advancement of communities by providing solid and robust infrastructure that promotes mobility and access to high-speed and large volume data. The Executive expects that these costs will be reimbursable under the CARES Act.

New Tools and Technologies to Facilitate Public Outreach:
The proposed ordinance would appropriate $1,134,705 to KCIT to purchase new tools and subscribe for technologies that enhance public outreach and engagement in support of King County's response to COVID-19. As stated in the fiscal note, included in this request are licenses for Tableau and associated Amazon Web Services, a tool used for contact tracing and dashboards; licenses for Zoom Videoconferencing, an online tool that connects donations to agencies in need during the pandemic; and resources for sponsoring Facebook public health messaging, among other tools. 

More specifically, the appropriation would support tools such as The King County Regional Donations Connector, which is an online tool that links up individuals, businesses, nonprofits, and others who have resources with those who need them during the COVID-19 pandemic, and the use of Zoom Video Communications to support large County-wide virtual meetings that aren’t able to be conducted by use of Skype. 

Council staff inquired about potential cost savings from licenses of software or from equipment that is currently not being used due to the Stay at Home order, and received the following response, “There have not been savings from the equipment that is not being used. KCIT is examining the operating picture and will continue to do so as future operations become clearer. For example, KCIT is examining whether the practice of purchasing copiers, scanners, video-conferencing equipment and related costs is necessary. KCIT is continuing to look at change in direction from the pre-COVID-19 to post-COVID-19 world to ensure that King County is best positioned to operate now and into the future. It’s possible we would move/repurpose some equipment from their current locations instead of buying new in response to future needs, but first the County would need to decide on a plan for moving forward.”

The Executive also stated that KCIT has made purchases that will serve King County now and into the future and are also in alignment with the County’s strategic technology plan. For example, the majority of laptops that were given out across the County, in particular in the Courts and Executive branch departments, allowed front-line staff to telework but continue to support critical business operations. As Isolation/Quarantine, Assessment and Recovery, and Shelter De-Intensification sites are decommissioned, KCIT is redeploying network equipment instead of purchasing new equipment.

Equipment to Support the County Response to COVID-19 Public Health Emergency: 
The proposed ordinance would appropriate $1,382,920 to cover the purchase of 875 laptops to support the County’s emergency response to COVID-19 and to support a virtual office environment for King County employees during the public health emergency. The request includes the cost of computers from Dell and other work-from-home equipment such as monitors, docking stations, keyboards, mice, and cables. The Executive expects that these expenses will be reimbursable under the CARES Act.

Facilities Management Division Long Term Lease Capital

Leasing Costs for COVID-19 Sites:
The proposed ordinance would appropriate $2,486,690 to support leasing costs for Isolation/Quarantine, Assessment and Recovery, and Shelter De-Intensification sites throughout the county (two new sites and three existing sites). Table 3 below provides a breakdown of the expenditures that would be supported by this appropriation.

Table 3. Leasing Costs for Isolation/Quarantine, Assessment and Recovery, and Shelter De-Intensification Sites Included in PO 2020-0211

	Site
	
	Amount

	Inn at Queen Anne[footnoteRef:6] (NEW) [6:  New site located at 505 1st Ave N, Seattle.] 

	
	$457,440

	Civic Hotel[footnoteRef:7] (NEW) [7:  New site located at 325 7th Ave N, Seattle.] 

	
	$536,600

	Issaquah Hotel[footnoteRef:8] [8:  Existing lease at 1801 12th Avenue NW, Issaquah.] 

	
	$450,000

	SODO Warehouse[footnoteRef:9] [9:  3301 6th Avenue S., Seattle.] 

	
	$31,400

	Renton Red Lion[footnoteRef:10]  [10:  1 S. Grady Way, Renton.] 

	
	$1,011,250

	TOTAL
	
	$2,486,690




Facilities Management Division Building Repair and Replace Capital

Isolation/Quarantine Modular Moves and KCCF West Wing Re-configuration: 
The proposed ordinance would appropriate $200,000 to provide additional funding for the existing Isolation/Quarantine Modular Moves project, while $1,856,597 would be used for King County Correctional Facility (KCCF) West Wing temporary re-configuration to facilitate compliance with required COVID-19 public health directives and mitigation measures. 

Council staff inquired about costs regarding the temporary reconfiguration of the West Wing, including whether the work associated with the 2019 2nd Omnibus appropriation had been completed, to see if there were non-expended moneys that could be used to support the new temporary reconfiguration work. Executive staff stated that they were working on providing a response, therefore Council staff analysis is ongoing.


Federal CARES Act Funds.   Executive staff indicate that most of the appropriation authority included in the proposed ordinance would be funded by state monies that may be available for the COVID-19 public health emergency, and federal monies that are currently, or will be, available to the county from the Coronavirus Aid, Relief, and Economic Security (CARES) Act. The CARES Act provides relief to state and local governments through a variety of federal programs, such as Federal Emergency Management Agency (FEMA)’s disaster relief funding, Housing and Urban Development's (HUD) Community Development Block Grants, the Public Health and Social Services Emergency Fund through the Department of Health and Human Services, the Federal Reserve's municipal liquidity facility, and the Treasury Department's Coronavirus Relief Fund (Section 5001), among others. It should be noted that during the week of April 20, 2020, the county received $262 million from the Treasury Department's Coronavirus Relief Fund, and PSB has begun using those moneys to respond to the COVID-19 public health emergency as approved by Council in both the March and April COVID-19 emergency supplementals. 

The Treasury Department’s Coronavirus Relief Fund provides the most flexibility for the county to use relief monies to support the necessary expenditures for the county’s efforts concerning the COVID-19 public health emergency. Executive staff indicate they are making an effort to ensure that the county exhausts all other available state and federal funding before utilizing the $262 million from the Coronavirus Relief Fund. Executive staff indicate that most of the expenditures related to Isolation/Quarantine, Assessment and Recovery, and Shelter De-Intensification sites may be reimbursed through FEMA. However, FEMA reimbursements require local governments to cover 12.5% of the total expenditures. Executive staff indicate that there is still an outstanding question on whether the state would cover that portion on behalf of the county. If the state decides not to cover that cost, the county would then use the Relief Fund monies for coverage, if permissible.

On May 26th, the council adopted Motion 15368 setting the county's priorities for allocation of the $262 million of the Treasury Department's Coronavirus Relief Fund. The motion prioritized the following principles, services, and programs in an effort to influence the most effective recovery impact and to quickly get relief funding out into the community:

1. Food security and access; 
2. Housing stability and homelessness services;
3. Economic recovery; and
4. Mental health, behavioral health, safety and security programs.

Executive staff provided an estimate of how the $262 million Treasury Department's Coronavirus Relief Fund would be used. The executive designated 70 percent of the proceeds to support county government expenditures in response to COVID-19, and the remaining 30 percent to non-county government expenditures in response to COVID-19 such as community and economic support and recovery, and support for cities and fire districts. Table 4 provides a summary of this estimate and the funds that would remain should the proposed ordinance be adopted. As shown in the table, $125 million would be reserved in anticipation of a second wave of coronavirus cases later this calendar year and $50.6 million remains undesignated for expenditures related to COVID-19. 

Table 4. Coronavirus Relief Fund Estimates[footnoteRef:11] [11:  The estimates include expenditures for all COVID-19 related emergency supplemental appropriation legislations that have been adopted by Council to date, and assumes those appropriation amounts proposed in PO 2020-0211. ] 


	Category
	
	Amount 
	
	Expenditures To-Date[footnoteRef:12] [12:  Includes appropriations included in the March (1st), April (2nd), and June (3rd) COVID-19 Emergency Omnibus legislations.] 

	
	Reserves[footnoteRef:13] [13:  According to PSB, reserves are budgeted in anticipation of a second wave of coronavirus cases later this calendar year. ] 

	
	Balance

	County[footnoteRef:14] Government  [14:  This includes expenditures related to expenditures that would support county operations related to COVID-19 such as Public Health, FMD related expenses, Hazard Pay, etc.] 

COVID-19 Response
	
	$196.2 mil
	
	$40.1 mil
	
	$125.0 mil
	
	$31.1 mil

	Non-County[footnoteRef:15] Government  [15:  Includes expenditures related to community and economic support and recovery, and support for cities and fire
districts.] 

COVID-19 Response
	
	$65.4 mil
	
	$45.9 mil 
	
	$0.0 mil
	
	$19.5 mil  

	TOTAL
	
	$261.6 mil 
	
	$86.0 mil
	
	$125.0 mil
	
	$50.6 mil




Revenue Outlook.   On June 4th, the Forecast Council adopted the June 2020 Office of Economic and Financial Analysis (OEFA) revenue forecast for the county[footnoteRef:16]. The forecast was based on the latest economic data which included impacts from the current COVID-19 pandemic. OEFA states that national GDP will decline by 30 to 40 percent and based on the Congressional Research Service, the economy will not recover for another 10 years. OEFA also anticipates the recession to recover more slowly based on lower sales tax revenue forecast for 2022. OEFA also suggests that it will be 5 years until we get back to 2019 revenue levels. [16:  https://kingcounty.gov/independent/forecasting.aspx.] 


Based on the June 2020 forecast, OEFA and the Office of Performance, Strategy and Budget (PSB) noted the following highlights for the remainder of 2020 and the upcoming 2021-2022 biennial budget year:

2020
· Property tax revenues show no changes compared to the March 2020 forecast due to stability in assessed value
· Taxable sales show 25% to 30% decline which will impact various sales tax based revenue sources:
· General Fund – $40 million decrease
· MIDD – $22 million decrease
· Transit – $200 million decrease
· Lodging Tax – $19 million decrease
· Rental Car – $2 million decrease
· REET – $1.3 million decrease
· Permit revenue in Unincorporated King County have decreased significantly putting the Permitting Division at risk. The proposed ordinance would appropriate $1 million of General Fund’s fund balance to facilitate continuity of operations and avoid layoffs and furloughs.
· MIDD and Transit is planning to take cost cutting actions based on decline in revenues and other county agencies are conducting hiring freezes and identifying savings in anticipation for the next biennium. However, as of today, there are no across the board cost cutting proposals for 2020.

2021-2022  Biennium
· Residential assessments are likely to be mostly flat with commercial assessments forecasted to be up approximately 5 to 8%resulting in a 2 to 3%increase in assessed value for 2021.  However, PSB estimates a $150 million decrease to the General Fund.
· EMS Levy will experience a shortfall in 2022 – 2025 of about $46 million due to the maximum tax rate written into levy and with slower growth of assessed value. However, EMS has reserves that will be able to make up for the shortfall.
· Taxable sales show a slower growth which would show a decline for the following sales tax based revenue streams (compared to March 2020 forecast):
· MIDD – $29 million decrease
· Transit – $260 million decrease
· Lodging Tax – $24 million decrease
· Rental Car – $2 million decrease
· REET – $1.7 million decrease
· PSB provided budget reduction targets of 5% in 2021 and another 5% in 2022 (average reduction target of 7.5% for the biennium) to General Fund departments and agencies in preparation for the 2021-2022 biennial budget proposals.

The next scheduled OEFA revenue forecast would be available in August which would be used as input in consideration for the 2021-2022 biennial budget. 

TIMING

Table 5 below provides a timeline of activities that would need to be conducted in anticipation of possible action of the proposed ordinance for the June 23rd Council meeting.

Table 5. Timeline for PO 2020-0211 Possible Action

	Date
	
	Activity

	June 18 (Thursday) by noon
	
	Deadline for amendments to be included in striking amendment to Budget Chair

	June 19 (Friday)
	
	Finalized Budget Chair striking amendment shared with all councilmembers

	June 22 (Monday) by noon
	
	Deadline for standalone amendments to striking amendment to central staff

	June 23 (Tuesday)
	
	Final Council Action





ATTACHMENTS

1. Proposed Ordinance 2020-0211 (and its attachment)
2. Transmittal Letter (signed)
3. Fiscal Notes
4. June (3rd) COVID-19 Omnibus Crosswalk
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